
      

he number of folks that attend our meet-

ings is truly remarkable.  Getting everyone 

checked in quickly takes some extraordinary 

efforts on the part of our registration people.   

     After the meeting, the effort of Dan 

McGarrigan to input the attendance records 

into our database is also nearly overwhelm-

ing.  Dan has to go into the Excel database 

and mark off the attendance of each member 

that attended the meeting.  That is usually 

between 350 and 400 folks.  Yeah, thatôs a 

problem.   

     We use this data for a lot of things, and it 

is important.  For the past six months or 

longer, I have been trying to find an answer 

to doing the input in a better way.  Member 

Nathan Sloan, who understands these techno 

things much better than I, helped me go 

through some options.  From scanning mem-

bership cards, to Quick Books, we looked at 

several options.  They all had problems.  

Either they would slow down the process, or 

cost a lot of money. 

     Then one day back in September, Len 

Trizinsky contacted us.  He makes databases 

and we discussed our needs and the two main 

things the program had to do.  One, it had to 

be at least as fast in registering the people as 

the way we are doing it now.  Secondly, it 

had to be less work after the meeting for us 

to be able to use the information.  I recently 

met with Len to see the database he created 

for us.  And it fits the bill perfectly.   

     We plan to have the new system installed 

by the new year.  When folks check in, they 

will give the registrar their phone number or 

an assigned number like 0000001, or their 

name.  When this is inputed on the laptop, 

the member is checked in.  NEXT!   If a 

couple are attending, we can register both 

with one click.  I think the first month we 

use the system, it will not be any slower to 

get folks through the line.  I think the more 

we use it, we will actually speed up the pro-

cess.   The next day we will be able to gener-

ate the reports needed for everyone, without 

any additional input of data.    

     So, in the next month, if we do not have a 

phone number for you, you will get an email 

asking you for the number.  If you prefer not 

you use your phone number, we will assign 

you a membership number.  A very simple 

number to remember, or we can use your 

name, at the registration desk.  So, we hope 

the inconvenience will be minor.  The bene-

fits to us will be substantial.  As we get clos-

er to implementing the system, we will keep 

you in the loop. 

     The cost for Lenôs expertise and his work 

in creating this database for us is ZERO.   

Thank you Len Trizinsky!  

     Hope to see all of you at our November 1 

meeting! 



 

f there ever was one battle to compare and 

contrast the two most dynamic Civil War 

generals, it had to be Petersburg.  

     We are in for a special 

treat at our November 1 

meeting when Generals 

Lee and Grant take center 

stage at Petersburg, thanks 

to one of the most prolific 

and respected Civil War 

historians.   

     General Robert E. Lee 

personifies the aristocratic 

South and is the champion 

of affluence stability who 

is obliged to the commu-

nity preservation of status 

quo conservation.  Then 

there is General Ulysses 

S. Grant, best described as 

representing the Western 

frontier, poverty, mobility, 

self-reliance, competitive-

ness, growth and development, democracy.  

     While vastly different, their similarities 

include strength of character, loyalty to 

cause, leadership, and support from their 

men.  These two outstanding generals will be 

analyzed and compared via guest speaker Dr. 

Richard J. (Dick) Sommers.  His topic title: 

ñThe Generalship of Grant and Lee at Peters-

burg.ò  

     Sommers will pit them directly against 

each other.  He will explore how the Confed-

erate chieftain, despite tremendous odds, 

managed to prolong the life of his central 

cities, his army, and his nation for another 

nine months.  Also his presentation assesses 

how the Federal General-in-Chief eventually 

succeeded in converting the Northôs many 

advantages into achievements and thereby 

winning the campaign and the war. 

    Dick Sommers has 

served 43+ years at the 

U.S. Army Military Histo-

ry Institute/U.S. Army 

Heritage and Education 

Center at Carlisle Bar-

racks, Pennsylvania. Even 

after nominally ñretiringò 

as the Senior Historian of 

the Center in January, 

2014, he continues teach-

ing in the U.S. Army War 

College, writing about the 

Civil War, and speaking 

to Civil War groups across 

the country.  He has pub-

lished over 100 books, 

articles, chapters, entries, 

and reviews on the Civil 

War.  

     The Tuesday, November 1 meeting will 

be held at Hatch Auditorium on Caswell 

Beach.  Registration and refreshments begin 

at 6:30 p.m., and the program starts promptly 

at 7 p.m.  The guest admission fee is $10, 

and can be applied toward the $25 annual 

membership dues.  

     For more information about your BCWRT 

or the upcoming meeting, contact president 

Mike Powell at (910) 278-3545, or email to 

mpowell6@ec.rr.com.   

     Donôt forget to visit our website 

(brunswickcivilwarroundtable.com) and Fa-

cebook page (https://www.facebook.com/

brunswickcivilwarroundtable/). 
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erry Jamieson presents Winfield Scott 

Hancock as a ñFIRST.ò  He was first to enter 

this world ahead of his identical twin brother 

(ñHilaryò Baker Hancock).  While not first at 

West Point, he was certainly first in his superb 

leadership at all three days of the Gettysburg 

Campaign.  Not unlike a thunderbolt, his skill 

and sheer force of character made him seek 

the high ground called Cemetery Ridge that 

first day of battle, then hold it tenaciously.   

     Perry asks us to look at what made 

ñHancock the Superb.ò  The man he became.  

Perry gave us examples of the integrity Win-

field displayed to both soldier and superiors.  

His skills in battle quickly earned him respect 

from both friend and foe.  YOU GOT ONLY 

ONE HANCOCK.  He latched on to his duties 

like a bulldog and showed true grit to all who 

looked. 

      He maintained his advantage on Cemetery 

Ridge all three days and was uniquely in the 

middle of everything.  There he was in front 

of his men always encouraging and leading by 

example.  Perry suggests he might not have 

wanted to be first on that third day when Cem-

etery Ridge received the massive Confederate 

bombardment and subsequent charge by 

Pickett.  He was told not to lead charges from 

the front possibly at the cost of his own life.  

Hancock answered, ñSometimes a Corp Com-

manderôs life does not count!ò Ya just had to 

be there to hear Perry give us little known 

facts about the wound received by Hancock 

that third day. 

     Hancock refused to leave until the battle 

ended.  He thus inspired his troops and bent 

the balance of battle to a Union victory.  His-

tory, Perry tells us, puts General Hancock first 

as the true hero of Gettysburg.  

      Perry observed, in closing, that a splendid 

presidential candidate named HANCOCK was 

first in the popular vote but lost to Garfield in 

the electoral count.  We will never know how 

our nation might have been changed had Han-

cock been FIRST. 

ï

 

Numerous high-traffic locations throughout 

Brunswick County recently received colorful 

cards advertising the Brunswick Civil War 

Round Table.   The cards are intended to attract 

new members to our organization.   

    The two-sided cards, measuring 3 1/2 X 8 

inches, give a snapshot of the BCWRT, including 

2016-17 guest speakers, our mission statement, 

membership information, meeting details, and a 

subtle nod to our status as the nationôs largest 

Civil War round table.   

     President Mike Powell came up with the idea 

for the cards and it was heartily approved earlier 

this year by the Board.  He, along with Board 

member Jim Johnson, distributed the advertising 

piece to selected public facilities and private 

businesses throughout the county. 

      Members who spot the cards running low, or 

who have a suggestion for placement, should 

contact Mike at (910) 278-3545, or email to 

mpowell6@ec.rr.com.   
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Ladiesô Department By Charen Fink 

In the 1859-1860 ledger, as a continuation from last 

month, there were more household recipes found be-

tween the pages.   

     Paper was valuable and in short supply so it appears 

that newspaper articles would be pasted onto existing 

papers.  Herewith are some of those clippings to help 

people solve everyday situations. Spelling or punctua-

tion is as written in the articles. 

Useful table for housewives 
Flourðone pound equals one quart 

Mealðone pound and two ounces is a quart 

Butterðone pound equals one quart 

Powdered white sugarðone pound and one ounce 

equals one quart 

Ten eggsðare a pound 

A common tumblerðholds half a pint 

A teacupðequals one gill 

To Mend ChinaðTake a very thick solution of gum 

Arabic in water, stir into it plaster of Paris until the 

mixture becomes of a proper consistency.  Apply it 

with a brush to the fractured edges of the china and 

stick them together.  In three days the articles cannot 

be broken in the same places.  The whiteness of the 

cement renders doubly valuable. 

Cologne WaterðA very fair article, that will improve 

with age, may be made as follows: to one pint of alco-

hol add twelve drops each of the oils of bergamot, lem-

on, neroli, orange peel, and rosemary, and one drachm 

of cardamom seed. 

Cough DropsðLinseed oil, half cup; olive oil, half 

cup; molasses or honey, half pint; balsam of fir, half 

ounce; extract of licorice, one-fourth ounce; mix, sim-

mer, and take from ten to twenty drops three times a 

day. 

DandruffðThe best means is to wash the head once a 

week with the yolk of an egg beaten up in tepid water.  

Wash often in other tepid water and finish up with the 

coldest water procurable.  

Names of Children Born 1860-1865 

Girls:                                                Boys: 

Mary    John 

Ann    William 

Elizabeth   Charles 

Emily    James  

Ellen    George 

Sarah    Frank 

Margaret   Henry 

Catherine   Thomas 

Ada    Joseph  

Jane    Edward       

Kill or Cure RemediesðPoultices, when required, 

should be made in large amounts, by the pound and not 

by the ounce.  To prevent it from becoming stiff and 

hard, spread a little melted butter or sweet oil on the 

top of it.  Poultices are still used for cuts, burns, bruis-

es and infections. 

Laura Keeneôs Blood Stained Dress 

Long after Abraham Lincolnôs assassination, stories 

were circulated about Miss 

Keene entering the presidentôs 

box after he was shot and hold-

ing his head in her lap until a 

physician arrived.  She claimed 

his blood stained her silk cos-

tume and later she cut out pieces 

and gave them away.  Historians, 

Edward Steer, Jr., W. Emerson 

Reck, Bill OôRielly and Martin 

Dugard, Vernanne Bryan and 

Jon Creahan, have all written 

about this account and some 

questioned whether there was any truth to the story.  

Was it possible for her to traverse the theater through 

the surging throng of patrons, or did she have the abil-

ity to leave the stage by way of passages known to 

performers, or even her asking for a pitcher of water?   

Lauraôs health and waning 

career was taking its toll and 

supposedly this was her last 

performance at the Ford The-

ater so the revenue would 

thus be given to her.  Some 

witnesses claimed that she 

was indeed in the state box 

that night while others state 

this was not so.  So, from 

where did the blood on her 

hands and dress appear?  Still other people, including 

the wife of the stage manager, state that Laura was 

never with the president.  The story has been circulat-

ing for decades.  No direct statement from Miss Keene 

has been located, the location of the dress has been lost 

and there are no surviving written accounts by witness-

es. 

Will this mystery ever be resolved?  For more on this 

story, please refer to the Civil War Blog submitted by 

Norman Gasbarro, posted on 1-22-12. 
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Remedies and recipes should not be attempted; they are men-

tioned for historical and educational amusement only. 



 

Itôs not too early to think about one of next yearôs 

ñmust attendò events! 

     The first-ever Cape Fear Civil War Symposi-

um at Fort Caswell is planned for May 5-7, 2017.  

Confirmed speakers include Dr. Robert Brown-

ing, Dr. Stephen Wade, Dr. Chris Fonvielle, Mr. 

Wade Sokolosky, and Mr. Jim McKee.   

      Besides the lectures, break-out sessions, and 

optional tours of the fort, the Artillery 101 ses-

sion will feature live cannon fire! 

      There is a discount, along with other benefits, 

for BCWRT members.  For pricing and registra-

tion, contact BCWRT President Mike Powell at 

(910) 278-3545, or email to mpow-

ell6@ec.rr.com.   

There are just a few days left before THE 

tour of Fort Fisher, led by BCWRT Advisor 

Dr. Chris Fonvielle, UNCW professor, noted 

author, and the #1 expert on the Confedera-

cyôs ñGibraltar of the South.ò 

     The tour is Saturday, October 29, with 

participants car-pooling on 9:15 a.m. South-

port-Ft. Fisher ferry for the 10-noon tour.    

      ñThis is an opportunity that doesnôt occur 

often,ò noted John Walsh, BCWRTôs tour 

coordinator.  In addition to providing unique 

insights into the fort and its battles, Chris will 

have copies of his acclaimed books on Ft 

Fisher available for sale and signing.  Lunch 

options will also be available in the Kure 

Beach area. 

     The tour costs $20 for members and $25 

for non-members.  Individual donations at the 

site to support Ft Fisher actives are always 

welcome.   

      If you are interested in the tour, call John 

Walsh at 609-651-7719.  

Thanks to a BCWRT member wishing to remain 

anonymous, we are offering a rare tome for raf-

fle: The Rise and Fall of the Confederate Govern-

ment, by Jefferson Davis. This important history 

of the Confederacy is written by the ultimate un-

repentant insider and includes 18 maps and 19 

plates. The asking price of this book in excellent 

condition runs from $500-$1000.  

     The book, published by D. Appleton and Co., 

New York (1881), is a First Edition, two-volume, 

used hardcover set.  The overall condition is fair, 

with no loose pages.  The original cloth binding is 

poor.   

    BCWRT will be raffling off this rare set at our 

November 1, 2016 meeting.  The tickets, costing 

$5 for three, will be sold at a table set up by the 

Sutlers table inside the Hatch auditorium.  All 

proceeds will benefit the BCWRT general fund.  

      If you have any questions prior to the meet-

ing, please contact Board Member Kathy O'Don-

nell, 910-253-3249, or tomkat450sl@yahoo.com. 
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APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP IN THE BCWRT 

Joining the largest Civil War Round Table in the US is a snap!  Our annual dues are $25 for individuals, as 

well as couples.  Students are free of charge.  Non-members are welcome to attend our monthly meetings 

(usually held the first Tuesday except for our July-August vacation), paying $10 per meeting, which is appli-

cable for membership! 

Please make checks payable to BCWRT.  Payments for renewal memberships are due on the month of your 

initial membership.  New membership applications and checks, as well as renewal payments, may be given 

to the registration desk at our monthly meetings.  If you prefer, send payments (and if appropriate your 

initial membership application) to: BCWRT, PO Box 10161, Southport, NC 28461. 

NAME(S):__________________________________________________________ 

STREET ADDRESS:_________________________________________________ 

CITY/STATE/ZIP:___________________________________________________ 

LANDLINE PHONE:______________________CELL:_____________________ 

EMAIL:____________________________________________________________ 

 

Longtime Brunswick Civil War Round Table 

member Charen Fink was recently named to a  

vacant Vice President position by the BCWRT 

Board of Directors.  She fills the unexpired term 

of Rob Clarke who voluntarily stepped down 

from the Board earlier in the year.   

     Charen is known to many for her monthly La-

diesô Department column in our newsletter, inno-

vative Ladiesô Forum held yearly that is attended 

by over a hundred women members and guests, 

speaking engagements at other round tables, and 

extensive work with the Board of Directors.   

      ñCharen Fink is the most qualified person for 

one of our two Vice President positions,ò empha-

sized BCWRT President Mike Powell.  ñHer con-

tribution and dedication to our organization, as 

well as her participation with other round tables, 

is unmatched.ò 
Charen Fink posses in her Civil War-style attire.  



 

Tuesday, November 1:  Richard Sommers, senior 

historian of the U.S. Army Heritage & Education 

Center, and professor at the U.S. Army War College. 

His topic: ñGeneralship of Grant and Lee at Peters-

burg.ò This was an unusual battle consisting of nine 

months of trench warfare when Grant was determined 

to cut off railroad supply lines so critical to the Con-

federates.   

Tuesday, December 6: James Hayney portraying 

President Lincoln. He is a veteran actor performing 

over 100 stage plays, acting in television films and 

commercials, and is a life member of the National 

Association of Abraham Lincoln Presenters. His top-

ic: ñMyths and Legends of Abraham Lincoln.ò   

Wednesday, January 4:  Ed Bearss joins the 

Round Table for the seventh time. He recently cele-

brated his 93rd birthday.  He is a prolific author, bat-

tlefield guide and television commentator. He capti-

vates his audiences with his unique presentation style, 

and his incredible memory of facts, dates and events, 

without the benefit of a single note or script.  His top-

ic this year, ñThe Discovery and Salvaging of the USS 

Cairo,ò one of the first American ironclad warships 

built for the Union Navy. 

Tuesday, February 7: William C. ñJackò Davis. Jack 

has written thirty books on Civil War subjects, is a 

popular Civil War speaker, and is currently Director 

of Programs at the Civil War Institute at Virginia 

Tech. He is the only three time winner of the 

Jefferson Davis Award. His topic: ñAn Honorable 

Defeat: The end of the war in Richmond.ò  

Tuesday, March 7: Brian Jordan, historian and au-

thor, received his Ph.D. from Yale, and is currently a 

lecturer on Civil War studies at Gettysburg College. 

His topic: ñThe Long March Home,ò follows soldiers 

trying to return home after the War. He has uncovered 

anguished letters and diaries, essays by amputees, and 

amassed medical reports revealing the American psy-

che once the war was over.  

Tuesday, April 4: Wayne Motts, Chief Executive Of-

ficer at the National Civil War Museum in Harrisburg, 

PA. He is a licensed battlefield guide, and Executive 

Director of the Adams County Historical Society. His 

topic: ñNorth Carolina artifacts at the National Civil 

War Museum,ò which will be of special interest to 

North Carolinians and anyone currently residing in 

North Carolina. 

Tuesday, May 2: Ed Bonekemper. He is a prolific 

writer, popular speaker and longtime professor of his-

tory at the college level. He is a returning guest speak-

er having visited the Round Table in October 2014. 

His topic: ñThe Myth of the Lost Cause.ò  His topic 

questions include, what was the nature of slavery in 

1861 and was it a dying institution? Was slavery the 

primary cause of secession and the Civil War? And, 

could the South have won the war?  

Tuesday, June 6: Susannah Ural. She will be re-

turning for the fourth time and always captivates her 

audiences with her Civil War topics. Susannah is the 

Charles W. Moorman Distinguished Professor of the 

Humanities and co-director of the Dale Center for the 

Study of War & Society in the history department at 

the University of Southern Mississippi. Her topic: 

ñHoodôs Boys: The Letters of Hoodôs Texas Brigade.ò  


